YORK UNIVERSITY
FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES
Council Meeting

Minutes
Thursday, February 1, 2024
3:00 p.m.

Present:  S. Adam, F. Ahmad, P. Angermeyer, J. Baarbé, J. Babb, S. Bailey, M. Becker, M. Cao, R. Coombe, N. Coulter, N. Couto, P. Darke, A. Di Bartolomeo, N. Dlamini, R. Freckleton, L. Gilbert, M. Goitom, M. Gordon, A. Gorgani Dorcheh, L. Grier, S. Hook, R. Hornsey, P. Ingram, B. Kelly, J. Lam, S. MacDonald, A. MacLachlan (Dean), H. Macrae, N. Madras, W. Moir, H. Moore, S. Moradian, S. Nijhawan, A. O’Connell, J. Ofwono, K. Ogata, T. Ojo, J.P. Paluzzi, P. Piluris, M. Reisenleitner (Chair), J. Samuel, M.M. Schiff (Secretary), L. Seiler, C. Shi, Z. Spicer, C. van Daalen-Smith, S. Van Viegen, J. Vig, M. Zabrocki, M. Zryd

Guest:  J. Atallah, T. Bhoola, R. Irwin

Regrets:  J. Kowlessar, M. Porporato, N. Viva Davis Halifax, L. Wiseman

This meeting was held remotely via Zoom during the COVID-19 pandemic.
1. Welcome and Chair’s Remarks
Chair Markus Reisenleitner welcomed members of Faculty Council to the meeting.

He read the York University land acknowledgement:

“York University recognizes that many Indigenous Nations have longstanding relationships with the territories upon which York University campuses are located that precede the establishment of York University.  York University acknowledges its presence on the traditional territory of many Indigenous Nations.  The area known as Tkaronto has been care taken by the Anishinabek Nation, the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, and the Huron-Wendat.  It is now home to many First Nation, Inuit, and Métis communities.  We acknowledge the current treaty holders, the Mississaugas of the Credit First Nation.  This territory is subject of the Dish with One Spoon Wampum Belt Covenant, an agreement to peaceably share and care for the Great Lakes region.”

The Chair asked all members of Council to acknowledge the land where they are located, and not to see such acknowledgements as purely performative.

Chair Reisenleitner spoke about open positions on Faculty Council’s Standing Committees for the coming year, and more specifically about the Chair and Vice-Chair positions.  He encouraged all with an interest in collegial governance and graduate studies to come forward and to encourage colleagues also.  Council is, he stated, where graduate student-related decisions are made.  He praised Committee work in the Faculty.
A call for nominations for honorifics was circulated, for University Professorships and Distinguished Research Professorships.  The Senate Awards Committee describes the awards as follows:
“The University Professorship is a prestigious award conferred on a member of the faculty who is recognized by their peers for scholarship, teaching and particularly for participation in University life or contribution to the University as a community.”  
“The Distinguished Research Professorship is awarded to a member of the faculty who has made outstanding contributions to the University through research.”

2. Minutes (Previous Meeting, January 11, 2024) (.docx)

The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.

3. Business Arising from the Minutes

Chair Markus Reisenleitner noted that the subsequent Academic Planning & Policy Committee at its next meeting would review Council discussions on international students, as well as the hortative motion from Faculty Council’s January 2024 meeting.
4. Dean’s Remarks
Dean Alice MacLachlan referenced the previous meeting’s international student discussion.
There has been some misinformation about visa student caps, Dean MacLachlan noted.  She stated that Master’s and PhD students will be exempt from the cap.

Dean MacLachlan stated how impressed she is with the work of the Faculty’s committees.  “It’s what we imagined as professors,” she stated.
Dean MacLachlan noted that the next event in the Scholarly Skills Workshop series would take place February 12, 2024, at 12:00 p.m., involving a complicated point in research for graduate students and scholars:  “Scholarly Skills Webinar: Navigating the Ethics Approval Journey in Graduate Studies – Balancing the seriousness with the opportunities.”  Upwards of 100 students attend each session, the Dean noted.  She thanked last month’s presenters, Professors Dawn Bazely, Alison Crosby, and Scott McLaren.
Dean MacLachlan also referenced a Teaching Commons series on reducing risk, “"How to teach when teaching feels unsafe." 
Planning for the Faculty’ 60th anniversary celebration continues, the Dean reported.  A key event will take place in April 2024.
Dean MacLachlan asked councillors to respond to the request from Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith’s group for feedback about the planned FGS supervisory support hub.
At this point, Chair Markus Reisenleitner allowed a motion by Graduate Students’ Association Alireza Gorgani Dorcheh to amend the agenda to include a hortative motion within Other Business later in this meeting.  It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,
“that this meeting’s agenda be amended to include the hortative motion from Alireza Gorgani Dorcheh during Other Business.”
5. Research Security
Presentation
Guest:  Rebecca Irwin, Associate Director, Research Security, Office of the Vice-President Research & Innovation
Associate Director, Research Security, Rebecca Irwin addressed Faculty Council, first offering a definition of research security as “the ability to identify possible risks to your work through unwanted access, interference, or theft and the measures that minimize these risks and protect the inputs, processes, and products that are part of scientific research and discovery.”  She described research security measures and research integrity measures vs. “bad actors.”  Organizations should develop a research security plan, upholding principles, or research integrity, “including academic freedom, institutional autonomy, equity diversity and inclusion, and transparency.”  The goal of Ms Irwin’s office involves awareness about research security, safeguarding research with proper tools.
“Sensitive Technology Research Areas of Concern” (STRAC) were discussed, looking forward to May 1, 2024:  “Starting in early 2024, research grant and funding applications submitted by a university or affiliated research institution to the federal granting councils and the Canada Foundation for Innovation involving research that advances a sensitive technology research area will not be funded if any of the researchers involved in activities supported by the grant are affiliated with, or in receipt of funding or in-kind support, from a university, research institute or laboratory connected to military, national defence, or state security entities that could pose a risk to Canada’s national security. To support this, Canada is releasing two lists that provide clear, defined, and transparent guidance so that researchers can quickly and efficiently determine if these new requirements apply to their research.”  Implementation of STRAC involves two new lists:  sensitive technology research areas and named research organizations.  Ms Irwin detailed required procedures if areas of concern or affiliations necessitate further actions, including attestations and audits.  Provincial requirements have even stricter disclosure, she stated.  Mandatory disclosure (to MCU) of all research agreements with foreign entities is required by March 2024.
In reply to a question from Chair Markus Reisenleitner, Ms Irwin replied that graduate students may be affected if they are part of a research project.  Councillor Patrick Ingram, Director of the Graduate Program in Mathematics & Statistics, asked what would happen when graduate students graduate.  The federal government, Ms Irwin replied, is only concerned about ongoing research involvement.  Incoming international graduate students would be subject if in receipt of funds.  Councillor Jean-Paul Paluzzi, Director, Graduate Program in Biology, asked about dangerous goods or materials policy, to which Ms Irwin stated that she was not aware of overlap.
Graduate students are the largest group of researchers at York.  Follow-up from the presentation may be improved to address this group. The presentation outlined next steps that did not involve graduate students and graduate studies.  Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs Wes Moir stressed the importance of relevant planning.  Ms Irwin responded that the Research Security office will look to the inclusion of information for graduate students to address potential questions and concerns.
Associate Director Moir noted that councillors could contact him for further guidance or to share resources, stating that a new related website was in the final stages of preparation, to better meet the needs of the graduate community.  The Research Security office will be encouraged to enhance their efforts on behalf of graduate research.
6. Reports from Faculty of Graduate Studies' Representatives to Senate Committees
Melanie Cao, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials
Naomi Couto, Senate Executive Committee
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee
Saskia Van Viegen, Senate Academic Policy, Planning and Research Committee
Senate Academic Policy, Planning and Research Committee representative Saskia Van Viegen reported that the Senate committee had earlier the same day endorsed a Glendon College restructuring process.  Senate APPRC’s Quality Assurance subcommittee has now institutionalized virtual site visits for cyclical program reviews.  The Senate committee also endorsed the report of the Task Force on the Future of Pedagogy, including mapping of areas of responsibility for the implementation of the report’s recommendations.  Professor Van Viegen also reported about Horizon Europe’s funding opportunities for Canadian researchers, of special interest to those from organized research units.
In response to a question from Councillor Heather Macrae, Director of the Graduate Program in Political Science, Professor Van Viegen confirmed that the virtual option for cyclical reviews is not mandatory; but may take place on agreement by those involved.
Senate Executive Committee representative Naomi Couto reported that the Senate committee had not met since Council had last convened.
Chair Markus Reisenleitner thanked Senate representatives and stated that there were no other reports this month.
7.  Other Business
With the approval of Chair Markus Reisenleitner, Councillor and Graduate Students’ Association Alireza Gorgani Dorcheh moved that,
“BIRT FGS stands firm in protecting the freedom of speech and the academic freedom for all students and faculty including those who express their opinions in support of Palestine and Palestinian liberation.
“BIFRT that FGS condemns the acts of doxxing and harassment of Palestinian and pro-Palestinian students and faculty, both in physical or virtual space, and provides well-being services and support to those affected.  Faculties are also asked to use all in their capacity to reach out to them and provide support to the students.”
The motion was duly seconded.
Chair Reisenleitner asked that a substantive (rather than hortative) section of the motion be revised, as “FGS will do everything in its capacity to support students…”  Alternatively, he suggested dividing the motion into two parts, voting on the first part, and coming back to a second substantive motion after consideration by Academic Planning & Policy Committee which may make it more concrete.
The motion was revised as recommended by the Chair, with friendly agreement from the mover and seconder:
“BIRT FGS stands firm in protecting the freedom of speech and the academic freedom for all students and faculty including those who express their opinions in support of Palestine and Palestinian liberation.
“BIRT that FGS condemns the acts of doxxing and harassment of Palestinian and pro-Palestinian students and faculty, whether in physical or virtual space, and provides well-being services and support to those affected.  FGS will do everything in its capacity to support students and faculty.”
Councillor Heather Macrae, Director of the Graduate Program in Political Science, expressed agreement with the motion and asked if Council is able to reach out, suggesting that that was beyond Council’s capacity.  She also noted that there were reports of both Palestinian and Jewish students being doxed and harassed.
Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith added that in accord with best practices Graduate Student Wellness & Counselling in the Faculty of Graduate Studies does not actively reach out to students, that wellness services are provided to students who come forward.  The Associate Dean Academic suggested an amendment that added that Jewish and Israeli students and faculty members who additionally feel targeted be cited, which may strike a respectful balance.
Proponent Alireza Gorgani Dorcheh stated that while they appreciated the amendment they disagreed with its inclusion, and stated that there is more need to reach out to Palestinian students and supporters in this context.  It is necessary, they continued, to emphasize support for some groups, and therefore declined to allow the amendment as ‘friendly.’
Subsequently, the amendment was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,
“BIRT FGS stands firm in protecting the freedom of speech and the academic freedom for all students and faculty including those who express their opinions in support of Israel, Palestine and Palestinian liberation.
“BIRT that FGS condemns the acts of doxxing and harassment of Jewish, Israeli, Palestinian and pro-Palestinian students and faculty, whether in physical or virtual space, and provides well-being services and support to those affected.  FGS will do everything in its capacity to support students and faculty.”
In reply to a request to divide the motion into two parts, Chair Markus Reisenleitner ruled that since the motion had been amended, it could not now be divided.  The motion could however be withdrawn by the mover with the support of the seconder.
A friendly amendment re-ordered references to Jewish, Israeli, Palestinian and pro-Palestinian students and faculty, and deleted the last sentence.  This motion was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,
“BIRT FGS stands firm in protecting the freedom of speech and the academic freedom for all students and faculty including those who express their opinions in support of Palestine and Palestinian liberation and Israel.
“BIRT that FGS condemns the acts of doxxing and harassment of Palestinian and pro-Palestinian, and Jewish and Israeli students and faculty, whether in physical or virtual space, and provides well-being services and support to those affected.”
Chair Markus Reisenleitner thanked Council for its respectful and engaged discussion.
Misunderstandings were expressed regarding the vote being on the amendment or the motion.  Following discussion and clarification, and with concern for the recent amendment, Councillor Alireza Gorgani Dorcheh requested retroactive withdrawal of the motion.  With the consent of the seconder, the Chair agreed that the motion would be withdrawn.
Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs Wes Moir stated that given this possible misunderstanding with respect to the amendment and the formal vote, it would be beneficial to share a motion in advance and to allow that it be included with the agenda which circulates prior to meetings, so councillors may collect their thoughts.  Chair Markus Reisenleitner agreed that more time may allow for better reflection and possibly consensus.  Sharing such a motion with Academic Planning & Policy Committee would be appreciated.  He stated that he looked forward to continuing this discussion.
9. Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 5:14 p.m.

